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ANNUAL REPORT & FINANCIAL STATEMENTS OF THE PAROCHIAL CHURCH COUNCIL OF ST NICHOLAS, ISLIP, 
A PARISH IN THE RAY VALLEY BENEFICE
FOR THE YEAR TO 31st DECEMBER 2018
Highlights of the Year
· A memorable Seder meal on Maundy Thursday

· Summer cream teas with strawberries on Cross Tree Green 
· WWI Remembrance exhibition in church 
· Visit of Corpus Christi choir
· 
INCUMBENT

The Revd Steve Hayes, The Rectory, Church Walk, Ambrosden OX25 2LY.  

PRIEST RESIDENT IN ISLIP

The Revd Lucy Thirtle, 3 The Rise, Islip, Oxford OX5 2TG 
The Members of the PCC during 2018
Members of the PCC are either ex officio or elected by the Annual Parochial Church Meeting (APCM) in accordance with the Church Representation Rules.  During the year the following served as members of the PCC:

Clergy





Basis of Appointment

The Revd Steve Hayes 



Ex officio

The Revd Lucy Thirtle



Ex officio

Churchwardens

Mr David Hughes

   
                    Ex officio

Mr Tony Esau




Ex officio

Lay Chairman

Mr Wilf Stephenson until June


Elected

Secretary

Mrs Sue Carter




Elected
Treasurer

Dr Graham Davison




Elected

Deanery Synod Representative

      




Mr Tony Esau




Ex officio
Mrs Maggi Davison
from April APCM

Ex officio
Elected Members

Mrs Sue Carter




Elected

Mrs Teresa Carter




Elected

Mrs Jane Currie




Elected
Dr Graham Davison




Elected
Mrs Alison Smith




Elected
Mrs Johanna Stephenson



Elected

Mr Wilf Stephenson



Elected
Bankers:
Barclays Bank, 25 High Street, Kidlington OX5 2DH

NatWest Bank, 43 Cornmarket Street, Oxford OX1 3HA
Independent Examiner:
Mr Richard Wale, Waverley House, Lower Street, 

Islip OX5 2SG
Committees

The Standing Committee, comprising the Clergy, Churchwardens, Treasurer and PCC nominee, Wilf Stephenson, meets when necessary to transact urgent business or to prepare for the next Council meeting. It has delegated powers to make decisions while keeping the full PCC informed. This year the committee met 3 times between PCC meetings.
PCC Meetings

The PCC met 5 times during the year. Topics discussed included how to make the church more welcoming and to encourage use of the building, worship matters, the upkeep of the church and churchyard, Dr South's School, fundraising, charitable giving, health and safety, deanery and benefice issues. 

Objectives and Activities in 2018
The objectives of the PCC, as defined by the Parochial Church Council (Powers) Measure 1956, are to co-operate with the minister in promoting in the parish the whole mission of the Church, pastoral, evangelistic, social and ecumenical. The PCC is also responsible for maintaining the church and churchyard.  It is a charity currently excepted from registration with the Charities Commission.

Electoral Roll 
There were 62 names on the electoral roll, 3 of whom live outside the parish.  Johanna Stephenson is the Electoral roll officer. 
Services and Church Attendance

The regular Sunday pattern of services of three parish Communion and one family service each month (followed by a short Liturgy of the Eucharist) continued through the year.  The family service was twice replaced by a Café Church service.  United Benefice Communions were held on 5th Sundays, rotating around the parishes in the benefice.  
The parish relishes the varying moods of the seasons of the church calendar and marked Ash Wednesday, Holy Week and Ascension Day with special services.  This year, a Seder Meal was a popular alternative to the traditional Maundy Thursday Eucharist.  Nearly 40 people gathered in the Terrace Room of the Village Hall and enjoyed the delicious and authentic dishes which symbolise the story of the Israelites’ exodus from slavery in Egypt accompanied by the reading of a script which retells the narrative of the exodus and explains the symbolism in a question and answer format that involves and engages the youngest members of the gathering.
During the year the twice monthly Tuesday celebration of Holy Communion continued but from the autumn met exclusively in a private home which was more conducive and accessible for the mainly elderly congregation, which numbers 5 or 6 on average.  On intervening Tuesdays, similar numbers gathered in the same venue for fellowship and to enjoy together the Morning Worship on R3 and faith-focussed conversation.
Dr South’s School held five full school services in the church during the course of the year (Passiontide Service, School Leavers’ in July; Harvest in October; Christingle and Christmas service in December).  These services are popular and well attended by parents, grandparents, friends and siblings. 

There was 1 wedding, 6 funerals (+1 at the crematorium) and 3 baptisms. 

The average attendance on normal Sundays for Communion was 25-30 adults and at Family Services 27 adults and 4 children.  There is much higher attendance for festivals, notably for the Remembrance Service and the Christmas services and if there is a baptism in the main service. 
Lay Ministry 

The churchwardens continued to fulfil their role in terms of being present for Sunday services, ensuring that rota responsibilities are all covered; counting the collection at the end of services as well as ensuring the church building and contents are compliant with statutory legislation, and maintained in good repair.  This year, they met with the clergy and Treasurer as the Standing Committee between PCC meetings.  

With the support of others, they ensure minor repairs, replacement of light bulbs, maintenance of the heating and sound system, as well as other necessary work to keep the building safe and in good order, are carried out.
Other lay roles include authorised Eucharistic Assistants, Sacristans, Lesson readers, intercessors and sidesmen.
A small choir practised regularly and aimed to sing on the first and third Sundays of the month; it also sang for some special services and, much enlarged, for the Christmas Carol Service. We are indebted to our organist, Ben Heffer, for his commitment to Sunday services and organising choir practises. 
A team of church members provided refreshments after the 10.30 am service each week. 

Bell Ringing

The tower and its ringers are affiliated to the Oxford Diocesan Guild of Church Bell ringers and are part of the Bicester Branch.  We endeavour to ring for every Sunday service at Islip.  Our practice night is Tuesday and we have regular visitors who come along to help with the progression of our newer members.  This year we have had 3 new recruits.  Branch practices take place at Islip a couple of times a year and we always try to accommodate visiting bands, if we can.  New recruits of any age over 9 are always welcome.
Youth and Children’s Work
Family Services continued to be popular with many of the regular congregation as well as adults and children who attend only for these services.  However, numbers of children are small with Sunday morning sport taking a number away who might otherwise attend.  The ABC (Adults, Babies & Children) services on the 3rd Friday continued monthly and continues to attract new attenders and maintain viable numbers despite a quick turnover with children moving on to school, nursery etc.  Those that do come give very positive feedback on behalf of their children.  Grateful thanks to the dedicated team of church members who provide fruit snacks for the children and coffee etc for the adults.  Rev Lucy would love to hear from anyone interested in helping with this rewarding role.
The link between the church and Dr South’s School, which is a Church of England Aided Primary school, continued to be strong.  The school now belongs to the Oxford Diocesan Schools Trust, which means that governors are now appointed by that body.  However, a number of governors, originally nominated by the PCC, continue to be an important link 
including Tony Esau, Emily Cohen, Calum Miller as well as Rev Steve Hayes, who is ex officio member.  Also, the PCC has negotiated a procedure for consultation when new governors have to be appointed.  Meanwhile Rev Lucy, as well as being a parent, was a regular visitor and led school services in church as well as occasional Collective Worship in school.
Care of the church and churchyard
In addition to the care given by the churchwardens and others mentioned above, thanks are due to the band of often unsung volunteers who clean the church, and keep it decorated with flowers and especially for the array of beautiful arrangements for the major seasons of Christmas and Easter.
We were grateful to the Royal British Legion for their contribution towards repair of the Calvary, which was completed for 11th November, and also for the anonymous contribution towards maintaining the floodlights.

The churchyard is continuing to flourish and be a safe space for the village to enjoy. We are grateful for Phil Jackson’s faithful service in keeping it neat and tidy and our thanks go to David Hughes, who took over the churchyard mowing for some time whilst Phil recovered from a broken ankle.  Several working parties over the year removed ivy and supported the policy to encourage wild flowers in one small area. The churchyard yews were crown lifted and the lime trees attended to this year.
Social Justice and Outward Giving
There is strong support from church members as well as many others in the village and neighbouring parishes for the Bicester Food Bank.  A car bootful of bags is regularly taken from the box in church to the collection point in Ambrosden.  
Our Mission and Charitable giving totalled £1,590. This included gifts to the Bicester Food Bank £65, British Legion £334, Disaster Emergency Committee £161 and £1000 provisionally assigned to USPG in Tanzania.

A number of church members collected for Christian Aid Week, collecting together with Noke and Woodeaton a total of over £1,600. 
Clergy Comment

2018 was sadly notable for the number of past and present regular worshippers who died in the course of the year.  Funerals were held for Joy Milner, Evelyn Mitchell, Eileen Henebury, Christopher Lowe, Mervyn Keeble, and Jill Morse.  All of these had been a part of the church family for various lengths of time and their loss is still keenly felt.  In particular, Christopher Lowe had served the church in a myriad of ways – 

alongside his wife, Celia – for all of the 25 years or so he had lived in Islip.  Quiet and unassuming in all that he did, his most prominent role latterly was PCC Treasurer, but it slowly emerged, as his health declined, that he had looked after a number of other aspects of church life – in connection with the choir, maintenance of the churchyard, and not least being the authority on the church’s history.  We were able to commend a quietly faithful Christian soul to God at his funeral but will be conscious of the gap he has left for a long while.

Not insignificantly, the loss of committed church supporters will have an impact on our finances.  We will be needing support in addressing the need for encouraging new regular committed givers (see Financial Review).

However, Islip is a village with a fair amount of movement in and out and we have been delighted over the last few years to welcome number of new arrivals into the life of the church, at different stages of life and coming from a range of contexts.  So we are fortunate in having a good spread of ages and people with a diversity of gifts and talents to bring to our church family.

We do struggle however with finding sufficient volunteers to fill the various roles on Sunday mornings – from intercessors to assisting with the Eucharist.  Please do consider whether you can offer for any of these to help things run smoothly – and to lessen the burden on those who do, as well as on Jane who has the very tricky task of trying to fill the rota for each week.

Also my sense is that most of those who come as new members of the congregation tend to be those with an existing church commitment, either familiar and comfortable with the traditional Anglican style of worship or finding it conducive to their taste.  A continuing challenge is to consider how we can reach out to those who have little or no experience of regular church involvement and offer something that is spiritually meaningful and might open the door to greater engagement.

Finally we have been indebted to the Revd Canon Brian Mountford who has generously given of his time to preside, preach and play the piano on numerous occasions.

Rev Lucy Thirtle, Associate Priest 
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